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Item 5. Other Events 
 
         On May 8, 2001, the Kansas Corporation Commission issued an order 
initiating an investigation into the proposed separation of the electric utility 
business of Western Resources, Inc. (Western Resources) from Western Resources' 
unregulated businesses and other aspects of Western Resources' unregulated 
businesses. On May 9, 2001, Western Resources issued a press release responding 
to the Commission's action. 
 
Item 7.  Financial Statements and Exhibits 
 
         (c) Exhibits 
 
         Exhibit 99.1 - Press release issued by the Company dated May 9, 2001 
 
         Exhibit 99.2 - Press release issued by the Kansas Corporation 
                        Commission dated May 8, 2001 
 
         Exhibit 99.3 - Order of the Kansas Corporation Commission dated 
                        May 8, 2001 
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                                                                Exhibit 99.1 
 
 
 
 
                                                    Media contact: 
                                                 Kimberly N. Gronniger 
                                                   Phone: 785.575.1927 
                                                     FAX: 785.575.6399 
                                                           News@wr.com 
 
                                                     Investor contact: 
                                                      Carl A. Ricketts 
                                                   Phone: 785.575.8424 
                                                     FAX: 785.575.1774 
                                                  Carl_ricketts@wr.com 
- ------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
 
Western Resources 
 
                   WESTERN RESOURCES RESPONDS TO KCc'S ACTION 
 
         TOPEKA, Kan., May 9, 2001 -- Western Resources today responded to the 
Kansas Corporation Commission's announcement last night that it has established 
a docket to investigate the company's proposed corporate restructuring and other 
aspects of its unregulated businesses. 
 
         Spokesperson Kim Gronniger said, "While we will continue to cooperate 
with the Commission, Westar Industries does not expect the opening of this 
docket to affect its plans for its proposed rights offering, which we believe is 
in the best interests of the company and its customers." 
 
         Gronniger said the rights offering is expected to raise approximately 
$100 million, which will be used to pay down third-party utility debt. 
 
         Following the rights offering, the company will own in excess of 80 
percent of Westar Industries, which will continue to be consolidated in Western 
Resources' financial statements until split-off to shareholders in connection 
with the proposed merger with Public Service Company of New Mexico. 
 
                                      more 



 
 
 
Western Resources, page two 
 
         The rights offering will not impact the utilities' ability to provide 
safe and reliable electric service to its customers. The company and Westar 
recently entered into an agreement that they believe addresses many of the 
issues outlined in yesterday's order. The company has also recently invested 
more than $230 million for new power plants to meet the growing needs of its 
customers. 
 
                                      -30- 
 
         Western Resources (NYSE: WR) is a consumer services company with 
interests in monitored services and energy. The company has total assets of 
about $8 billion, including security company holdings through ownership of 
Protection One (NYSE: POI) and Protection One Europe, which have more than 1.5 
million security customers. Its utilities, KPL and KGE, provide electric service 
to approximately 636,000 customers in Kansas. Through its ownership in ONEOK, 
Inc. (NYSE: OKE), a Tulsa-based natural gas company, Western Resources has a 45 
percent interest in one of the largest natural gas distribution companies in the 
nation, serving more than 1.4 million customers. 
 
         For more information about Western Resources and its operating 
companies, visit us on the Internet at http://www.wr.com. 
 
         Forward-looking statements: Certain matters discussed here and 
elsewhere in this news release are "forward-looking statements." The Private 
Securities Litigation Reform Act of 1995 has established that these statements 
qualify for safe harbors from liability. Forward-looking statements may include 
words like we "believe," "anticipate," "expect" or words of similar meaning. 
Forward-looking statements describe our future plans, objectives, expectations 
or goals. Such statements address future events and conditions concerning 
capital expenditures, earnings, liquidity and capital resources, litigation, 
rate and other regulatory matters, possible corporate restructurings, mergers, 
acquisitions, dispositions, including the proposed rights offering of Westar 
Industries, Inc. common stock, the separation of Westar Industries, Inc. from 
our electric utility businesses and the consummation of the acquisition of our 
electric operations by Public Service Company of New Mexico, compliance with 
debt covenants, changes in accounting requirements and other accounting matters, 
interest and dividends, Protection One's financial condition and its impact on 
our consolidated results, environmental matters, changing weather, nuclear 
operations, ability to enter new markets successfully and capitalize on growth 
opportunities in non-regulated businesses, events in foreign markets in which 
investments have been made, and the overall economy of our service area. What 
happens in each case could vary materially from what we expect because of such 
things as electric utility deregulation, ongoing municipal, state and federal 
activities, such as the Wichita municipalization efforts; future economic 
conditions; legislative and regulatory developments; competitive markets; and 
other circumstances affecting anticipated operations, sales and costs. See the 
company's and Protection One's Annual Reports on Forms 10-K, quarterly reports 
on Form 10Q and current reports on Form 8K filed with the Securities and 
Exchange Commission for further discussion of factors affecting the company's 
and Protection One's performance. Western Resources disclaims any obligation to 
update any forward-looking statements as a result of developments occurring 
after the date of this news release. 
 
         A registration statement relating to the common stock issuable upon 
exercise of the rights has been filed with the Securities and Exchange 
Commission but has not yet become effective. The securities issuable upon 
exercise of the rights may not be sold nor may offers to buy be accepted prior 
to the time the registration statement becomes effective. This release shall not 
constitute an offer to sell or the solicitation of an offer to buy nor shall 
there be any sale of the securities issuable upon exercise of the rights in any 
state in which such offer, solicitation or sale would be unlawful prior to 
registration or qualification under the securities laws of any such state. 
 
         A copy of the registration statement may be obtained from the public 
reference room of the Securities and Exchange Commission in Washington, D.C. and 
is also available from the SEC's website at http://www.sec.gov. 
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                                                  For more information contact: 
                                   Rosemary Foreman, Director of Public Affairs 
                                           Phone 785.271.3140  Fax 785.271.3111 
                                                           www.kcc.state.ks.us. 
 
KCC News Release 
 
Kansas Corporation Commission  1500 SW Arrowhead Road Topeka, Kansas  66604-4027 
 
                                                              Release No. 01-10 
                                                     Docket No. 01-WSRE-949-GIE 
 
KCC to investigate Western Resources' transactions 
 
TOPEKA, Kansas, May 8, 2001 - The Kansas Corporation Commission (KCC) today 
issued an order initiating an immediate investigation into the corporate 
restructuring by Western Resources, Inc. (Western Resources) and its wholly 
owned subsidiary, Westar Industries, Inc. (Westar). 
 
The KCC investigation will focus on whether the restructuring would impair 
Western Resources' ability to fulfill its obligations as a public utility to 
provide safe and reliable service at fair and reasonable rates. KCC staff will 
immediately begin to investigate all aspects of the restructuring and the 
resulting capital structure of the regulated utility company. 
 
This investigation is independent of Western Resources' electric rate case 
currently before the Commission and will not affect the existing procedural 
schedule of the rate case. 
 
Western Resources' KPL Division (KPL) and its wholly owned subsidiary Kansas Gas 
and Electric Company (KGE) are regulated utility companies and provide retail 
electric service to approximately 636,000 customers. Westar Industries is 
currently a wholly owned subsidiary of Western Resources. Westar holds all of 
the unregulated investments of Western Resources including Protection One, 
Protection One Europe, OneOK, Westar Generating, and various international power 
projects. 
 
                                      -kcc- 
 



 
 
                                                                   Exhibit 99.3 
 
                        THE STATE CORPORATION COMMISSION 
 
                             OF THE STATE OF KANSAS 
 
Before Commissioners:               John Wine, Chair 
                                    Cynthia L. Claus 
                                    Brian J. Moline 
 
In the Matter of the Investigation of Actions of ) 
Western Resources, Inc. to Separate its          )  Docket No.  01-WSRE-949-GIE 
Jurisdictional Electric Public Utility Business  ) 
from its Unregulated Businesses.                 ) 
 
 
                         ORDER INITIATING INVESTIGATION 
 
         For the reasons stated below, the State Corporation Commission of the 
State of Kansas ("Commission") initiates this investigation of the actions taken 
by Western Resources, Inc. ("WRI") to separate its jurisdictional electric 
public utility business from its unregulated businesses, and of the continued 
ability of the electric public utility to provide efficient and sufficient 
electric service at just and reasonable rates. 
 
                              I. Factual Background 
 
         1. Public information concerning actions and plans of WRI to 
restructure WRI by separating its regulated public utility business from its 
unregulated businesses is available in the S-1 Registration Statement No. 
333-47424 ("Registration Statement") filed by Westar Industries, Inc. ("Westar") 
at the Securities and Exchange Commission ("SEC"); 10-K reports of WRI filed at 
the SEC; published financial analysts' reports; Commission records, documents 
and press releases relating to the proposed merger of WRI's utility business 
with the Public Service Company of New Mexico. 
 



 
 
         2. WRI is a certificated electric public utility subject to the 
jurisdiction of the Commission. WRI, doing business in parts of the state of 
Kansas as KPL, and its wholly-owned subsidiary, Kansas Gas and Electric Company 
("KG&E"), provide retain electric service to approximately 636,000 customers in 
the state of Kansas. 
 
         3. Westar,  currently a wholly-owned subsidiary of WRI, filed Amendment 
No. 2 to the Registration Statement with the SEC on April 13, 2001. Through this 
filing, WRI is taking the first step in a series of transactions which may 
result in the separation of Westar from its electrical utilities business. 
Westar is a holding company which owns interests in Protection One, Inc., 
Protection One Alarm Monitoring, Inc., Protection One International, Inc., 
Protection One (UK) plc and ONEOK, Inc. Westar's assets comprise substantially 
all of WRI's non electric utility assets. 
 
         4. WRI has stated that the separation of Westar from WRI should allow 
the investment community to more accurately value Westar's assets. In effecting 
the separation of Westar from WRI, WRI must distribute certain of its assets, 
liabilities and equity between itself and Westar. This distribution is embodied 
in the Asset Allocation Agreement, and Amendment No. 1 thereto, as referenced in 
the Registration Statement. WRI's decisions in implementing the separation of 
assets, liabilities and equity effectively establish separate balance sheets for 
Westar and WRI. If WRI implements its plan to separate Westar from WRI, the 
financial condition of WRI, which will be left with only electric utility assets 
and substantially all of WRI's liabilities (excluding those issued by Protection 
One), may be significantly diminished. 
 
         5. According to Westar's Registration Statement, Westar has entered 
into an Asset Allocation Agreement with WRI providing for the repayment of a 
note receivable form WRI. Registration Statement at 6. The note receivable, due 
Westar from WRI, records the receipt of cash advances provided WRI by Westar 
pursuant to the Asset Allocation Agreement. The balance of the 
 



 
 
note receivable was approximately $350 million as of January 31, 2001. Form 
SC-13-D filed by WRI March 12, 2001. The balance of the note receivable will be 
increased by additional cash advances by Westar to WRI, including an advance of 
all net proceeds of the rights offering contemplated by Westar. On February 28, 
2001, WRI decreased the inter-company note receivable by issuing WRI common 
stock to Westar. Westar received 14.4 million shares valued at $350 million. 
Westar is now the largest stockholder in WRI, holding approximately 17 percent 
of WRI's voting capital stock. Form SC-13D filed by WRI on March 12, 2001. 
 
         6. In its most recent Form 10-K filed by WRI with the SEC on April 2, 
2001, WRI states, "Protection One Has Had a History of Losses Which are Likely 
to Continue." Protection One is WRI's monitoring service business that is not 
regulated by this Commission. For the years ending 1998, 1999 and 2000, 
Protection One reported net losses (excluding extraordinary items) of $17.8 
million, $91.9 million and $127.1 million, respectively. 10-K at 20. Because WRI 
owns 85 percent of Protection One, those losses are consolidated on WRI's 
financial statements. 
 
         7. In addition to these losses, WRI warns its shareholders that changes 
considered by the Financial Accounting Standards Board could require Protection 
One to write down or remove from its balance sheet a significant amount of its 
assets. In addition, WRI warns its shareholders that the amount would have a 
material adverse effect on its operating results, including the regulated 
utility business operations. 10-K at 21. 
 
         8. On March 29, 2000, the three major credit rating agencies 
downgraded WRI's debt from "investment grade" to what is commonly referred to as 
a "junk bond rating." (Fitch, Inc. from A- to BB+; Standard & Poors' from BBB+ 
to BB+; and Moody's from A3 to Ba1.) Press Releases by Fitch, Inc., Standard & 
Poors', and Moody's dated March 29, 2000. The rating agencies issued their press 
releases as WRI's management announced a restructuring plan that would have 
separated 



 
 
 
WRI's unregulated investments from its regulated utility business. That plan, 
like the separation plan currently contemplated by WRI, would have shifted a 
vast majority of the company's total debt to the regulated operations leaving 
the unregulated entity unburdened by the interest expense. WRI eventually 
dropped that restructuring plan, but the rating agencies have not returned WRI's 
bond rating to its previous investment grade. 
 
         9. The downgrade of WRI's credit rating had an immediate effect of 
halting WRI's ability to issue short-term, unsecured notes known as commercial 
paper to finance its short-term capital needs. WRI negotiated a short-term 
lending arrangement with banks secured by a mortgage to replace its commercial 
papers program. WRI entered into a $600 million two-year secured note with an 
interest rate of 10.50 percent. 10-K at 71. WRI has included this cost in its 
recent rate filing. Docket No. 01-WSRE-436-RTS. 
 
         10. According  to WRI's most recent 10-K  filing,  it has $1.3  billion 
in debt coming due between now and 2005. 10-K at 70. This amount does not 
include additional capital required to fund new power plants that are in the 
planning stages. 
 
         11. On November 8, 2000, WRI entered into a merger agreement with the 
Public Service Company of New Mexico ("PNM") to effect the combination of its 
electric utility business with PNM. Pursuant to the conditions and terms of the 
agreement, WRI and PNM will become subsidiaries of a new holding company. WRI 
will "split-off" Westar concurrently with the closing of the merger with PNM. 
The "split-off" involves the distribution of Westar's common stock held by WRI 
to WRI's shareholders in exchange for a portion of the shareholders' WRI common 
stock. As a result, all of Westar's common stock held by WRI will be distributed 
to WRI's shareholders in the "split-off". Registration Statement at 9. 
 
         12. It is clear from the contents of Westar's Registration Statement 
and WRI's merger 
 



 
 
agreement with PNM that the separation of Westar and WRI is related to the 
merger. Further, the terms and conditions for the combination require the 
successful separation and "split-off" of Westar from WRI prior to completion and 
effectiveness of the merger. 
 
                                II. Jurisdiction 
 
         13. WRI is a  certificated  electric  public utility  subject to the 
jurisdiction of the Commission pursuant to K.S.A. 66-104 and 66-131. An electric 
public utility is required under K.S.A. 2000 Supp. 66-101b to carry out the 
mandate of its certificate to provide efficient and sufficient service at just 
and reasonable rates. 
 
         14. The Commission has plenary authority under K.S.A. 66-101 to 
"supervise and control" the electric utilities doing business in Kansas and "is 
empowered to do all things necessary and convenient for the exercise of such 
power, authority and jurisdiction." The Commission has clear authority under 
K.S.A. 66-101h to "examine and inspect the condition of each electric public 
utility" and the "manner of its conduct and its management with reference to the 
public safety and convenience." Further, the Commission has the jurisdiction and 
authority to investigate, on its own initiative, any act or practice of an 
electric public utility that affects its ability to provide efficient and 
sufficient service at just and reasonable rates and to substitute such act or 
practice after investigation and hearing under K.S.A. 2000 Supp. 66-101d. These 
provisions, by themselves, create sufficient authority for the Commission to 
carry out this investigation, since the actions, events and relationships 
described above may affect the utilities' ability to provide efficient and 
sufficient service at just and reasonable rates. 
 
         15. Any  transaction  that  constitutes a "contract or agreement  with 
reference to or affecting" the certificate of convenience is not valid until it 
is approved by the Commission pursuant to K.S.A. 2000 Supp. 66-136. One or more 
of the agreements which are a part of, or relate to, the 
 



 
 
actions, events and relationships described in Part I above may affect the 
utilities' ability to carry out the public utility responsibilities associated 
with their certificates of convenience. Consequently, the Commission has 
jurisdiction to investigate such agreements, declare them subject to K.S.A. 2000 
Supp. 66-136, and require that they be brought to the Commission for approval. 
 
         16. Any affiliate of a  jurisdictional  public utility that holds more 
than 10 percent of the voting capital stock of the public utility is subject to 
the Commission's jurisdiction under K.S.A. 66-1401, et seq., for the purposes of 
that act. In addition, any management contract or similar agreement entered into 
between the affiliate and the public utility can have no effect until filed with 
the Commission, and such contracts or agreements can be disapproved, upon 
investigation and hearing, if found by the Commission not to be in the public 
interest. K.S.A. 66-1402. One or more of the agreements which are a part of, or 
relate to, the actions, events and relationships described in Part 1 above will 
involve "affiliate interest" as defined by K.S.A. 66-1401 (2), and will be a 
transaction "other than ownership of stock and recipt of dividends thereon." Id. 
In addition, one or of the contracts could constitute a "management" contract 
requiring advance approval under K.S.A. 66-1402. Consequently, the Commission 
has jurisdiction to investigate such agreements, declare them subject to K.S.A. 
2000 Supp. 66-136, and require that they be brought to the Commission for 
approval. 
 
         17. Neither WRI nor Westar has made any filing with the Commission to 
seek approval of this transaction. 
 
                     III. Commencement of the Investigation 
 
         18. Accordingly, the Commission finds that the matters set forth in 
this Order warrant an investigation into whether the participation by WRI and 
its affiliates in the transactions and relationships described herein, and any 
other transactions or relationships which may emerge from 
 



 
 
the investigation, is consistent with Kansas law, including WRI's and KG&E's 
statutory obligations to provide efficient and reliable service to Kansas 
customers at just and reasonable rates. The Commission further finds that it has 
jurisdiction to conduct this investigation. 
 
         19.      In light of the foregoing, the Commission orders as follows: 
 
                  (A)      WRI and Westar shall, within 60 days of service of 
                           this order, provide a verified explanation of why 
                           each of the actions, events or relationships 
                           described in paragraphs 1-12 of this order, or other 
                           actions, events or relationships related to those 
                           described therein and known to WRI or Westar, will 
                           not adversely affect the ability of WRI or KG&E to 
                           provide efficient and sufficient electric utility 
                           service at just and reasonable rates to its 
                           certificated electric utility customers in the state 
                           of Kansas. Such verified explanation shall be 
                           accompanied by all relevant documents which 
                           constitute, explain or justify the actions, events or 
                           relationships. 
 
                  (B)      WRI and Westar shall provide to this Commission, on a 
                           continuing basis, 10 copies of all documents filed 
                           with the SEC or transmitted to its investors, related 
                           to the aforedescribed actions, events or 
                           relationships, including any disclosures made 
                           concerning the Commission's investigation, on the 
                           same day that it files such documents with the SEC or 
                           transmits them to its investors. 
 
                  (C)      Commission Staff shall begin immediately an 
                           investigation into the impact on WRI's and KG&E's 
                           ability to carry out their public utility obligations 
                           of the aforedescribed actions, events and 
                           relationships. Such investigation shall include, but 
                           not be limited to: 
 
                           (i)      the basis for and the effect of the Asset 
                                    Allocation Agreement, as referenced in the 
                                    S-1 Registration Form, on WRI's ability to 
                                    meet its certificate obligations to provide 
                                    sufficient and efficient service at just and 
                                    reasonable rates; 
 
                           (ii)     the basis for and effect of the 
                                    inter-company note receivable on WRI's 
                                    ability to meet its certificate obligations 
                                    to provide sufficient and efficient service 
                                    at just and reasonable rates; 
 
                           (iii)    the split-off of Westar stock and any other 
                                    event described in the S-1 filed with the 
                                    SEC; 
 
                           (iv)     the effect of  business  difficulties faced 
                                    by WRI's  unregulated  operations, 
                                    including whether the utility business 
                                    should 
 



 
 
 
 
                                    continue to be affiliated with unregulated 
                                    business and, if so, under what conditions; 
 
                           (v)      whether the present and prospective capital 
                                    structures are  appropriate  given WRI's and 
                                    KG&E's public utility responsibilities; and 
 
                           (vi)     whether WRI and KG&E are taking the actions 
                                    necessary to assure that service to Kansas 
                                    customers is economical and efficient. 
 
                  (D)      To carry out such investigation, Staff shall have 
                           authority to carry out discovery consistent with the 
                           Commission's rules, including the right to take 
                           deposition of relevant witnesses. Staff shall present 
                           a report to the Commission on its findings no later 
                           than October 8, 2001 unless the Commission extends 
                           this date. 
 
         20. Staff, WRI and Westar shall, and other interested persons may, 
suggest additional issues or questions for the Commission to include in this 
investigation, and shall submit such suggestions to the Commission no later than 
July 30, 2001. 
 
         21. Upon receiving the suggestion described in the preceding paragraph, 
the Commission will hold a prehearing conference to discuss the additional 
issues or questions and the procedures that will be utilized to conduct its 
investigation. Notice of the prehearing conference shall be given by separate 
order. 
 
         IT IS, THEREFORE, BY THE COMMISSION CONSIDERED AND ORDERED THAT: 
 
         (A) This docket shall be initiated to investigate, as provided above, 
whether the participation by WRI and its affiliates in the transactions and 
relationships described herein, and any other transactions or relationships 
which may emerge from the investigation, is consistent with Kansas law, 
including WRI's and KG&E's statutory obligations to provide efficient and 
reliable service to Kansas customers. 
 



 
 
 
         (B) This order is effective upon service. Any party may file a petition 
for reconsideration of this order within fifteen days of the date this order is 
served. If service is by mail, service is complete upon mailing and three days 
may be added to the above time. 
 
         (C) This order  shall be served upon  counsel  for WRI and Westar.  The 
Commission records indicate that the general counsel of WRI and Westar is 
Richard D. Terrill, Western Resources, Inc., 818 Kansas Avenue, Topeka, Kansas, 
66612. 
 
         (D) The Commission retains jurisdiction over the subject matter and the 
parties for the purpose of entering such further order or orders as it may deem 
necessary. 
 
         BY THE COMMISSION IT IS SO ORDERED. 
 
         Wine, Chr.; Claus, Comm.; Moline, Comm. 
 
         Dated: May 08 2001 
                                            /s/ Jeffrey S. Wagaman 
                                            ------------------------ 
                                            JEFFREY S. WAGAMAN 
                                            Executive Director 


